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REPORT OF THE LEAD MEMBERS FOR CHILDREN’S SERVICES AND CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES


TO CABINET MEETING ON 28th October 2008

TITLE: 
ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS FOR THE ROMAN CATHOLIC HIGH SCHOOLS AND IRLAM AND CADISHEAD COMMUNITY HIGH SCHOOL (ICCHS) WITHIN THE BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMME 

RECOMMENDATIONS:
(1) That Cabinet approves the planned consultation process for the proposal to close St George’s Roman Catholic High School and the expansion and relocation of St Ambrose Barlow High School.

(2) That Cabinet notes the exchange of views with the Roman Catholic Diocese since the last meeting and agrees to the proposal to ensure that All Hallows Roman Catholic High School be designed so as to easily facilitate expansion in the future, should this be necessary.

(3) To agree a revised proposal to rebuild ICCHS on the existing site, reducing the size of the school from1200 to 900 pupils, including the possible sale of identified land to raise capital receipts 
(4) To rebuild, rather than refurbish St Patrick’s RC High School on its existing site, at its existing size, by September 2012.  
(5) To rebuild All Hallows RC High School on the lower part of the site currently occupied by Oasis Academy (ex Hope High School), at its existing size, by September 2012.  
	


EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

The report outlines the proposed consultation process in respect of the proposals
· To close St George’s RC High School by September 2012

· To enlarge St Ambrose Barlow RC High School from 750 to 1050 pupil capacity, by constructing a replacement building on the former Wardley High School site by September 2012, also changing the school’s upper age limit to add a 250 place sixth form by September 2011. 

The report suggests that the pupil numbers for each of the Roman Catholic High Schools should remain as outlined in the previous report to Cabinet but that regard should be paid to the need for future expansion in respect of All Hallows Roman Catholic High School.

	


BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:

(Available for public inspection)

Salford BSF Documents are available on www.salford.gov.uk/learning/bsf/bsfdocuments.htm
	


ASSESSMENT OF RISK:

Building Schools for the Future is a key Council risk.  A master risk register and several sub risk registers have been compiled for the programme.  These are included within the OBC and are updated on a regular basis by the BSF delivery team.

	


SOURCE OF FUNDING:

Funding for the Roman Catholic High School proposals is included within the overall resources identified for the BSF programme agreed by Cabinet on the 27 February 2007 and approved by Partnership for Schools and the Treasury at the end of June 2007.

	


COMMENTS OF THE STRATEGIC DIRECTOR OF CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES (or his representative):

1. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS




:

Developed with Customer & Support Services – Law & Administration Section input and with input from Addleshaw Goddard, external legal advisers to the BSF programme.

2. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS



Provided by : Chris Mee

Developed with Customer & Support Services – PFI accountant input and with input from Ernst & Young, external financial advisers to the BSF programme.

	



CONTACT OFFICER:

Mike Hall- Lead for Every Child Matters – BSF – 0161 778 0367

Stephen Bradbury – BSF Project Director – 0161 778 0367
	


WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S):


All

	


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:  Every Child Matters, Community Plan, Green Space Strategy and Unitary Development Plan.  
	


DETAILS

1. Background
At the last Cabinet meeting on 14th October Cabinet approved in principle the following proposals:
(1) 
To close St George’s RC High School by September 2012.
(2) 
To enlarge St Ambrose Barlow RC High School from 750 to 1050 pupil capacity, by constructing a replacement building on the former Wardley High School site by September 2012, also changing the school’s upper age limit to add a 250 place sixth form by September 2011. 

(3)
To rebuild, rather than refurbish St Patrick’s RC High School on its    existing site, at its existing size, by September 2012.  

(4)
To rebuild All Hallows RC High School on the lower part of the site currently occupied by Oasis Academy (ex Hope High School), at its existing size, by September 2012.  

(5)
To agree a revised proposal to rebuild ICCHS on the existing site, reducing the size of the school from1200 to 900 pupils, including the possible sale of identified land to raise capital receipts 

The proposals for all schools excepting St Ambrose and St George’s Roman Catholic High Schools remain unaltered from the published report of Cabinet dated 14th October, 2008, which was accepted 
In the light of recent discussions with representatives of the Roman Catholic Diocese and the Head Teacher of St George’s, the Cabinet also asked that further consideration be given to:
· The methods of consultation to be used in respect of the proposals affecting St George’s and St Ambrose Barlow.

· A revision of the pupil numbers to be allocated to each Roman Catholic school.

2. Method of consultation.  
2.1 The major issue for debate has been the local authority’s plan not to hold a public meeting to discuss these proposals but instead to offer parents and members of the community the opportunity to attend ‘drop-in’ sessions where their individual questions can be answered by Officers.  
2.2 The Diocese has indicated that this is a method which it has used in other authorities.
2.3 The Head Teacher of St George’s has argued that a public meeting should be held on the grounds that:
•
This form of consultation has been requested by parents

•
Last year a few score of parents attended the drop in sessions but several hundred attended the public meeting. 

•
Parents want to hear all the questions posed and all the answers given

•
Local councillors said that the meeting was instrumental in ascertaining the wishes of their constituents and the strength of their feelings about the proposals. 

•
Many parents are intimidated by one to one drop in sessions, they are not popular and serve only a minority of parents as witnessed by the turn out at last year’s sessions 

•
Drop in sessions have no formal record of the questions asked or the answers given, in the interests of transparency and openness the public meeting allays any fears about inadequate answers being given by staff.

•
A public meeting is quicker and more efficient.  

•
These are the authority’s recommendations and the authority should answer the questions that will be posed

2.4 The experience of Children’s Services is that such meetings tend to be dominated by a few individuals, do not allow parents to ask questions relevant to their individual circumstances and can in themselves intimidate various groups of parents who do not share the views of the most vocal. Nevertheless, members may feel that such a meeting should be held in the interests of a full and open consultation.
2.5 Cabinet may wish to be reassured that all consultation activities with parents and the public are recorded and that the views submitted are collated and made available to the public.

3. Pupil Numbers

3.1
Since the last Cabinet meeting the Diocesan Director of Education has commented that:

· He fails to understand why the overall pupil numbers for the Roman Catholic sector have been set at 2550 

· He has concerns about the 1050 pupils proposed for St Ambrose Barlow which may not accommodate all the pupils currently at St George’s.

· The figure of 600 pupils proposed for All Hallows is in contradiction to the guidance of Partnerships for Schools.

· The local authority seems to want to restrict access to Roman Catholic schools to Roman Catholic families only.

However, no alternative figures have been proposed.

3.2
The following factors are relevant to the comments received so far from the Diocese:

· The overall numbers for the Roman Catholic sector have not changed since the Outline Business Case.  The only feasible way of revising them at this stage in the process would be to take pupil places out of the community sector, at very significant cost and risk to the programme.
· It is acknowledged that a transition plan will need to be developed for the closure of St George’s and the expansion of St Ambrose Barlow, but in the longer term it has always been clear that families who do not meet the admission criteria for a future St Ambrose Barlow will have the option of accessing the new places created at Walkden High School and available places at Harrop Fold High School.  

· Whilst Partnerships for Schools have reservations about schools as small as 600 such as All Hallows, they have indicated that they will listen to arguments which make the educational case for such a school.

· Pupil projections for 2014/15 indicate that, assuming the proposed changes, there would be approximately 22% of capacity in the Roman Catholic high schools for children who do not attend a Roman Catholic primary school in Salford.
3.3
It has been suggested to the Diocese that consideration could be given to reconsidering primary/secondary links in the Roman Catholic sector as is happening currently with community schools, to ensure that most Roman Catholic pupils have access to their nearest Catholic High School. It is also suggested that All Hallows could be designed in such a way that it could be extended in future years should this be required, without significantly disrupting the life of the school.
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